
 
Minutes 

May 16, 2013 
 
Senators in Attendance: 44 
 
Absent: Adams (Surgery), Chu (Physics), D’Amico (Pediatrics), Dempsey (Business 
Administration), Eastman (CDAE), Liptek (Chemistry), Lounsbury (Pharmacology), Naylor 
(Psychiatry), Nicholas (Family Medicine), Pritchard (Nutrition & Food Sciences), Neiweem 
(Music), Witkin (Social Work), Salembier, (Education), Walls (Education), Pechenick 
(Computer Science), Stillwell (History), Trotter (Surgery), Vizcarra (Economics), Wemple 
(Geography), Light (Libraries), Hehir (Neuroscience), Bosek (Nursing), Wilcox (Pathology), 
Ambaye (Pathology), Wittpenn (Pediatrics), Green (Radiology), Ross (FPPC), Prue (SAC) 
 
 

1. Approval of the Minutes.  The minutes of April 8, 2013 were approved as written. 
 

2. Senate President’s Remarks. President Roberts began her remarks by thanking the 
administration and all those involved in the Faculty Senate for their hard work and 
dedication over the last academic year. She also wanted to let the Senate know that she 
would be available this summer if concerns come up over the summer, or if someone had 
an item of business the Senate should focus on in the fall.  
 

3. Degrees. It was moved, seconded, and voted that the following numbers of graduates be 
recommended by the Senate to the President for the awarding of the appropriate degrees 
or certificates as authorized by the Board of Trustees.  Individual names of the graduates 
are recorded with the Minutes of this meeting in the permanent Senate records. 

 
Agriculture and Life Sciences    298 
Arts and Sciences     984 
Business Administration    171 
Education and Social Services   187 
Engineering and Mathematics    192 
Environment and Natural Resources   151 
Graduate College     291 
Honors College     102 
Medicine      106 
Nursing and Health Sciences    174 
Honors       266 

 



 
4. Provost’s Remarks – Interim Provost Bob Low. Interim Provost Low opened his 

remarks by apologizing to the Faculty Senate for the delay in processing the Senate 
transmittal regarding the Commencement Walk Policy that had been voted on at the April 
2013 meeting. The administration is worried about the number of graduates this change 
in policy will impact, and therefore are reluctant to approve it until there is evidence that 
it will have no effect on this population. 

 
The next topic Interim Provost Low spoke about was the progress of Academic Analytics 
at UVM. This isn’t progressing as quickly as he would have originally liked, however it 
is in progress. 
 
The budget was also addressing in his remarks. Low spoke briefly of the difficulty in 
making projections for the next fiscal year’s budget until there is more information 
known about the incoming class of students. Knowing this data will give more concrete 
numbers making long term planning a little easier. Also the administration is working on 
a study that will look at how to re-allocate faculty resources. This study will include but 
isn’t limited to: looking at targets for academic units, analyzing needed resources, and 
considering faculty-to-student ratios. The outcome of this study will be presented to the 
Deans, and should produce a better picture of what FY15 could look like. 
 
Low also noted that there are some exciting announcements coming up over the next few 
months including the outcomes of the Vice President of Research and Graduate College 
Dean, and CEMS Dean searches. He closed by announcing that he appreciated the 
opportunity to serve as the Interim Provost and offered well wishes to all.  

  
5. Committee Reports. Annually the standing committees of the Faculty Senate produce a 

report that outlines their work over the academic year. All of these reports are available 
on the Faculty Senate website (http://www.uvm.edu/~facsen/AnnualReports2012.2013FINAL.pdf) 
for review. 

 
6. Library Advisory Committee Update. Jenny Sisk and Peter Spitzform presented the 

work of the Library Advisory Committee of the Faculty Senate. The committee focused 
on the library space and how resources are accessed. This includes moving many journals 
from print subscriptions to electronic. Duplicates are set to be removed this summer, and 
the project will progress from there. There will be archived copies via the online 
subscription so faculty will have the ability to access past issues. The committee has 
requested a more permanent role within the Faculty Senate allowing them to continue 
their work into the next academic year.  

 
7. IRB Report – Richard Galbraith.  The report regarding the Institutional Review Board 

may be found on the Faculty Senate website within the report of the Research, 
Scholarship, and the Creative Arts Committee. 
 

8. Graduate College Evaluation & Dean Search – Richard Galbraith. The evaluation of 
the Graduate College and search for a new Vice President of Research and Dean of the 
Graduate College is underway. The membership of the committee charged with these 
tasks is heavily involved in the process. The group has just finished the fact finding phase 

 - 2 - 

http://www.uvm.edu/%7Efacsen/AnnualReports2012.2013FINAL.pdf


of their work and will synthesize this into a report by the end of May. It was questioned 
how the fact finding was done in a way to gather information from all areas of campus. 
The response detailed how the committee held 22 semi-structured interviews with faculty 
and staff from a wide variety of disciplines. *This report has since been generated and 
may be located on the Faculty Senate webpage 
(http://www.uvm.edu/~facsen/Graduate_College_Review_CmteReport_FINAL.pdf).  
 

9. General Education Reports – Sustainability & Diversity. The committee working on 
learning outcomes for the Sustainability component of the General Education initiative 
presented their work first. Laura Hill-Birmingham and Deane Wang who are co-chairing 
the committee described the makeup of the committee as well as an overview of how 
they had focused their work this year. The wiki for the committee will be hosted on the 
Faculty Senate webpage sometime in the future. Through discussion on the Senate floor 
topics such as the definition of sustainability and what constitutes a sustainability 
outcome in terms of General Education were brought up. The committee assured the 
Senate that just as the First Year Writing group had done, they will update the Senate 
with their work and vet new ideas and outcomes with them before progressing further.  
 
The Diversity committee also gave some information on their work over the past year. 
They noted that because there is already a diversity intervention in place via the D1 & D2 
requirements, their work plan was a little different than the other committees. They have 
begun their fact finding, and have been working to identify outcomes and ways of 
assessing them. Their work will continue in the coming academic year. 

 
10. Curricular Affairs.  Chair of the Curricular Affairs Committee Cathy Paris brought 

three items of business to the Faculty Senate. She began with an explanation of the 
Appendix A and Appendix B protocols. Appendix A is specifically for new program 
proposals and requires the Faculty Senate Executive Council, the Faculty Senate, and the 
Board of Trustees to approve them. The Appendix B process is different in that it is for 
changing existing programs and the terminal decision regarding the proposed changes is 
made by the Curricular Affairs Committee. It is important to note that these proposals are 
reported out to the Faculty Senate in an effort to keep the faculty informed of curricular 
changes. 
 
Chair Paris presented a proposal for a new program in the College of Nursing and Health 
Sciences for a post baccalaureate pre-masters certificate of study in Speech and Language 
Pathology. This is a package of courses for students who want to pursue a graduate 
degree in Speech and Language Pathology but lack the required courses. All of these 
courses already exist and are running. It is important to note that completion of the 
certificate does not guarantee admission to the Speech and Language Pathology graduate 
program. When put to a vote this program was approved unanimously. 
 
The second item of business was an Appendix B proposal that had been approved by the 
Curricular Affairs Committee to reorganize the Nuclear Medicine and Radiation Therapy 
majors into two concentrations within a combined Medical Radiation Sciences major. 
The new major would have two concentrations one in Medical Laboratory Sciences and 
the other in Medical Radiation Sciences. This will provide a more clear path for students 
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to follow within their major as well as it better fits the language used in the employment 
market. 
 
The final proposal that Cathy Paris presented to the Faculty Senate was for a substantially 
revision of the Masters in Business Administration. The new program will be 
concentrated on Sustainable Entrepreneurship rather than General Management. The 
redesign was done in consultation with and with the assistance of the Graduate College, 
faculty, staff, alumni, entrepreneurs, and current students. The new model is a cohort 
model that will take place over approximately 15 months. Each cohort will be about 55 
students, and will be made up of in-state, out-of state, and international applicants. The 
CAC reviewed the proposal and were impressed with the model and structure of the 
program and have approved it. It is important to note that there was discussion regarding 
the process that was followed when this proposal was being put together and going 
through the Appendix B process. This proposal had been approved prior to consultation 
with possible conflicting interests on campus. The Senate discussed taking back 
jurisdiction on this vote, however, the issue was dropped. The Senate and involved 
parties should be informed that the Executive Council in conjunction with the Curricular 
Affairs Committee have already begun discussions on how to avoid missteps in the 
Appendix B (and Appendix A) process in the future. 
 
 

11. New Business Including Ideas for Next Year’s Priorities. New Business time was 
devoted to continuing the discussion of the revised Sustainable Business Masters 
program.   

 
The meeting was adjourned at 5:32 pm. 
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Faculty Mentoring Program 
2012-2013 Annual Report 

 
Submitted to: Julie Roberts, Senate President 
Submitted by: Lisa Holmes, Director, Faculty Mentoring Program 
Date: May 9, 2013 
 
I began my service as Director of the Faculty Mentoring Program in August of 2012.  The focus in 
my first year in this position has been to continue the core functions related to faculty mentoring 
that the program was enacting under Lynne Bond’s leadership.  The key activities of the Faculty 
Mentoring Program this year are as follows: 
 
 ● I contacted all new faculty hires early in the fall semester and on occasion  

throughout the first semester to remind them of the presence of the Faculty 
Mentoring Program and offer any assistance needed. 

 
● Matches were made for all requests for mentors from new faculty, or any faculty 

requesting a mentor.  For the 2012/2013 academic year, I matched 10 requests for 
mentors from faculty across many colleges and academic units.  Although most of 
the requests came from new hires at the Assistant Professor level, requests also came 
from part-time lecturers and a post-doc. 

 
●  Two RPT workshops were organized and hosted by the Faculty Mentoring Program 

in February of 2013.  These workshops brought together faculty with relevant 
experience in the RPT process from across the university to provide advice and 
answer questions from faculty in attendance. 

 
● The Faculty Mentoring Program website (http://www.uvm.edu/~mentor/) was 

updated and revised.  This included revising the “Tips for Preparing for RPT 
Review” document with input and assistance from Sheila Boland-Chira and other 
members of the Contract Administration Committee of United Academics.  

 
 
In addition to these core activities, this year on behalf of the Faculty Mentoring Program I attended 
a meeting called by President Sullivan in March to discuss faculty mentoring at UVM.   I also 
responded to all additional individualized requests from faculty throughout the year.  Many of these 
requests came in the spring semester and were related to requests for assistance in putting together 
RPT packets from non-tenure line faculty.  Responding to these requests at times required 
identifying faculty with particular experience putting together or reviewing RPT files for non-tenure 
line faculty, or identifying faculty who were willing to share successful RPT files. 
 
Many faculty from across the university have agreed to participate in the Faculty Mentoring Program 
this year, from acting as individual mentors to participating in RPT panels to providing more 
individualized advice to me or to faculty with a variety of concerns or issues requiring attention.  
This program would not be able to function without the enthusiastic and invaluable assistance from 
these colleagues.  I thank all those who have participated in what the Faculty Mentoring Program 
has done this year, and look forward to continuing these collaborations between new and more 
experienced faculty in the future. 

http://www.uvm.edu/%7Ementor/


Education and Research Technology Committee 
Annual Report to the Faculty Senate 

May 7, 2013 
 

                        The Committee (ERTC) will have met 7 times during the 2012/2013 academic year. 
 

Updates from the Registrar.  A new feature on myUVM is the ability to have content generated and 
presented on the portal to certain student populations.  There are three specifically targeted groups that 
information is pushed to in order to aid in student retention.  These groups include first generation college 
students, students who exhibit high academic achievement after their first term, and high financial aid students. 
 
The Registrar presented proposed changes to the Portal, including an Advising tab.  The committee was asked 
to preview these changes and make comments. 
 
Qualitative Software License.  A survey was developed and distributed to determine the extent of interest in 
such software.  Based on the results of the survey, a proposal was presented to fund a University-wide site 
license for such software.  The proposal was approved and Research Ware’s HyperResearch and 
HyperTranscribe were chosen as the platform.  The software is now available to the entire University 
community, including Faculty, Staff and Students.   
 
J Dickinson reported that a request has been made to initiate a position for a faculty member to act as a 
qualitative research network coordinator and receive course release time for taking on this position.    The 
request for a support person for qualitative research software was forwarded to the Provost’s Office who did 
not support the request.  The concern was raised that if students are going to be asked to use the software in 
classes, there needs to be support offered.  It was suggested that perhaps money can be located to at least invite 
the owners of HyperResearch to campus to hold a workshop and answer questions.  Dickinson will follow up 
with the ERT committee on these issues at a later date. 
 
On-line Student Course Evaluation RFP.  The RFP for online course evaluation proposals was distributed 
and seven responses received.  These were reviewed by a committee of five, including two representatives of 
the ERTC.  The committee’s choice of vendor was ConnectEDU.  This is the system currently in use by the 
COM.   
 
TIF (Technology Innovation Fund) Update.  .  Mara Saule, Dean of Libraries, provided an update on the 
Technology Innovation Fund.  Saule reported that students at UVM are charged a $75 technology fee per 
semester.  This fee accumulates approximately $800,000 per year and this money is used to cover classroom 
technology upgrades, wireless upgrades, and various other technology upgrades on campus.  In the 2011-2012 
academic year, $250,000 of the profits from the TIF was utilized for a technology proposal process on campus.  
34 proposals were submitted for initiatives for technology projects that would directly impact students.  23 of 
the proposals were funded by the Technology Innovation Fund.  Saule informed the committee that there will 
be changes to the TIF proposal project in the current academic year to ensure that proposals are feasible for 
implementation. 
  
David Krag, Publication Management Software.   Dr. David Krag, College of Medicine, introduced the 
committee to a new resource for locating and organizing medical journals and articles, The Tree of Medicine 
(http://www.treeofmedicine.com/).  The website houses reviewed articles based on a variety of subject-
matters.  This resource allows individuals to search for key topics and locate articles, and it also allows the user 
to create a narrative statement about the article, to summarize key points.  Topics and articles can then be 
organized in a hierarchical manner for ease of navigation.  While the current emphasis is on the COM, if there 
is sufficient interest, the system could be modified to perform similar services for other disciplines. 
 
CTL  .  Jennifer Dickinson and Wendy Verrei-Berenback, Center for Teaching and Learning, reported that 
there will be a Blackboard service upgrade going live on December 19, 2012.   
 
Jennifer Dickinson informed the committee of the development of a hybrid and flipped course 5-year initiative 
at UVM.  This initiative is being supported by the Center for Teaching and Learning and the Technology 
Innovation Fund.  A goal of this initiative would be to incentivize faculty participation in integrating 

http://www.treeofmedicine.com/


technology into the classroom.  Goals include developing 60 hybrid and flipped courses on campus, and 
identifying classroom faculty to serve as “faculty fellows” to help design hybrid and flipped courses.   
 
J. Dickinson acknowledged that it has come to her attention that faculty are using at least four different 
synchronous platforms/clients for collaboration and webinars.  Since UVM does not have a set platform, 
faculty are finding their own solutions and only certain faculty can access certain resources.  Dickinson 
suggested that the ERT committee address this issue and perhaps try to find a platform that can be utilized 
University-wide. 
   
Digital Repository.  Donna O’Malley, UVM Libraries, presented the idea of a new institutional repository at 
UVM.  O’Malley described this repository as a set of services offered to the UVM community for the 
management and dissemination of digital materials that were created by UVM students, staff, faculty, and 
affiliates.  The beginning of this project is available at http://www.uvm.edu/~uvmdc/?Page=default.html. 
 
Research Computing Needs.  Liz Chen and Donna O’Malley advised the committee of efforts being done to 
centralize research computing resources on campus.  A list of these resources has been generated and a website 
has been made that houses all of these resources in one place.  Chen informed the committee that the site 
currently shows internal research computing references, but the hope is to eventually expand to external 
references as well.  This site can be found by following a link 
http://www.uvm.edu/~dana/researchcomputing/. 
 

          Liz Chen provided the committee with a demonstration of the new research networking software at UVM. 
          Chen advised that this software is in the early stages of development.  The software allows users to search 
          and filter by individuals, departments, grants, articles, courses, and citations.  The software is now 
          populated by faculty only, but Chen explained that the hope is to eventually add students, administrators, 
          and staff.  The current version can be seen at https://ccts.uvm.edu/catsearch/ 

 
   CIO David Todd.   .   CIO David Todd met regularly with the committee in order to keep the Faculty 
        abreast of the many and varied technological changes which are occurring and have a direct or indirect 
        impact on all of us.  Among these were: 

      a)  Major WiFi expansion was completed across campus. 
                    b)  The RFP and list of vendors for online course evaluations has been reviewed and is ready to be sent 
                          to procurement.  
                     c)  Dave reported that there is a campus group charged with looking into the possibility of a change to 
                          the current email and calendar systems as well as possible solutions to improve electronic 
                          communication and collaboration between UVM and the College of Medicine and Fletcher Allen. 

      d)  David Todd, Chief Information Officer, informed the committee that he will be retiring from the 
            University in June 2013 
      e)   David provided the committee with a UVM networking update.  12 and 10 gigabyte connections 
            have been established to Albany and Hanover and networking partnerships have been established 
            with New Hampshire and Maine.  The second Internet2 connecting point in Albany is planned to be 
            launched in April 2013.   

               
               Miscellaneous.  
        a)  Clicker Alternatives.  There are currently at least two “mechanical” clicker systems (student  
                          response systems) in use across the campus.  There are Web-based software systems which do not 
                          require students to purchase a separate device.  Their responses are entered using just about any 
                          device which can connect to the Internet.  For example, smart phones, iPads, laptops, etc.  If there 
                          seems to sufficient  interest, the committee will examine this more closely in the Fall. 
                     b)  Software/Hardware Support.  The committee discussed the extreme variability across Units in the 
                          way software/hardware is financed and supported.  Some software distribution is currently 
                          centralized, for example the ETS software archives.  At the urging of CIO David Todd, the 
                          committee will discuss this issue with the Provost.  One suggestion was to pool resources and 
                          funding annually that is made available to faculty to facilitate with research and/or teaching 
                          technology support.  The ERTC committee could make a recommendation to the Provost’s Office 
                          that this type of funding be made available outside of the Dean-level in each Unit.   
                     c)  The Chair of the ERTC was asked to serve on the committee which is overseeing the 

http://www.uvm.edu/%7Euvmdc/?Page=default.html
http://www.uvm.edu/%7Edana/researchcomputing/
https://ccts.uvm.edu/catsearch/


                          implementation of Leepfrog , the new catalog and course change system purchased by the 
                          University.  The process in well underway and testing of the course change portion is currently 
                          in progress.  

 
 
 
I would like to personally thank each of the members (and “Friends”) of the ERTC for taking time from their 
busy schedules to participate in the work of the committee.   I would especially like to acknowledge the 
contributions of our CIO, David Todd and wish him all the best in his retirement.  
       
On behalf of the entire ERTC, I would like to thank Mandy Russin and Ashley Clark from the Faculty Senate 
Office.  The committee could not run as smoothly as it does without their support. 
 
Report submitted by Larry Kost, Chair of the Educational and Research Technology Committee, May 7, 2013.  
 



UNIVERSITY OF VERMONT 
Faculty Senate Financial and Physical Planning Committee 

 
To: Julie Roberts, Senate President 
From: Don Ross, Chair – Financial and Physical Planning Committee 
Date: May 8, 2013 
Re: Annual Committee Report 
 
The Financial and Physical Planning Committee met 12 times during the academic year.  A number 
of these meetings were with the Budget Advisory Committee (BAC), an ad hoc committee 
appointed by President Sullivan to consider a UVM budget self-study.  The BAC was comprised of 
the FPCC with three additional members: Elizabeth Pope representing graduate students, Stephanie 
Dion representing staff (with expertise in budget and finance) and Michael Tomas of the School of 
Business Administration providing additional expertise in budget models.  At the request of the 
Student Government Association, the FPPC also added an undergraduate student representative, 
Henry Sikula.  The following issues were addressed by the two committees: 
 

1. Budget Advisory Committee 
• Reviewed the budget self-study report prepared by the office of Richard Cate, Vice 

President for Facilities and Administration (VPFA). 
• Solicited and collected feedback from faculty on the above report. 
• Submitted a detailed analysis and critique of the self-study report to President 

Sullivan with the following major findings: 
 
1. With the exception of some minor recommendations for change, the committee 

agrees that the Budget Self-Study accurately portrays the current budget process. 
2. The lack of linkages among the vision, mission, long-term strategic plan and the 

one year budget cycle makes an assessment of the ability and effectiveness of the 
current budget process difficult. 

3. The lack of a consistent set of metrics identified as key drivers of the strategic 
plan makes an assessment of the current process difficult. 

4. Because so much of the decision-making process was previously conducted by 
central administrators, it is difficult now to incentivize or to hold accountable the 
leaders of the various academic and administrative units.   

5. The type of budget model used will not solve a large percentage of the perceived 
issues with the budget process. Addressing points 2, 3, and 4 above are viewed as 
critical to achieving a match between the process and the president’s vision. 

• This report is available at the following link: BAC Report to President Sullivan 
 

2. FPPC: Use of returned indirect (facilities and administration costs) from external funding.  
• In most colleges and schools, the dean’s office receives 25% of indirect charges 

(F&A) from faculty-led external funding.  The FPPC compiled a report on how 
these returned funds are used.  The following questions were asked of each dean’s 
office: 

1.  How is it used?   

http://www.uvm.edu/%7Efacsen/BACReportSpring2013.pdf


2.  Who decides? 
3.  How are faculty involved?   
4.  How transparent are the deliberations?  
5.  If some of the funds are returned directly to departments, is it known 

how use is decided?  
• This survey revealed a wide range in usage of these funds and a range in faculty 

involvement and knowledge of how these funds are used.  The full report is 
available at the following link: FPPC Report on F&A Use 

 
3. FPPC: Other budget related issues: 

• Received an overview of the strategic action plan and related budgetary issues from 
President Sullivan. 

• Reviewed drafts of the FY14 budget with Richard Cate (VPFA) and Budget Director 
Alberto Citarella. 

• Received a report from Stephanie Dion and Nick Hartshorn on new budget reporting 
systems (EXCEL based) that should become available to faculty. 

• Received a report from Rich Bundy, Vice President for Development and Alumni 
Relations, on the new UVM Foundation and financial implications. 

• Discussed implications of continued decline in research funding and associated 
indirect. 

 
4. Facilities-related issues: 

• Discussed the issue of deferred maintenance and prospects for addressing the 
growing need for more funding in the area in a time of budget constraints. 

• Received an update from Linda Seavey and Lani Ravin on UVM’s Campus Master 
Plan.  

• Received updates on facilities planning and deferred maintenance from Bob Vaughn, 
Director Capital Planning and Management. 

 
5. Other activities: 

• Received a report from Provost Jane Knodell on the status of the new Administrative 
Review process. 

• Received BOT audit committee updates 
• Received BOT BFI committee updates 
• Received updates on changes to travel policy from VP Cate. 
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UVM Faculty Senate 
Ombudsperson Annual Report 
May 2013 
 
Six people contacted me since the last report. Two cases were resolved, two people were referred to 
the union, two did not contact again after my response to their initial query. 
 
I met with union personnel to discuss areas of interest and activity, and with Sally Bliss, the new 
ombudsperson for the College of Medicine:   http://www.uvm.edu/medicine/?Page=ombuds.html 
The Graduate College has a student ombudsperson who is a member of the GSS executive council 
(from Constitution p. 3) and appointed jointly by the officers and the Dean of the Graduate College. 
There is no ombudsperson for undergraduate students or staff. There are, of course, various other 
avenues for addressing problems, e.g., UVM EthicsPoint 
https://secure.ethicspoint.com/domain/media/en/gui/24544/index.html 
 
In October 2012, thanks to sponsorship from the faculty senate, I traveled to Baltimore for a two 
and one-half day training conference at a meeting of the International Ombudsman Association, and 
gathered much useful information. There were representatives from many different types of 
organizations: business, government, a bar association, and a number of institutions of higher 
education. All the other participants at the conference, other than one business owner who wanted 
to establish an ombuds office, had full-time duties: thus there was a great disparity between their 
functions and expectations and those of the UVM faculty senate ombudsperson, who is, according 
to the terms of a usual workload form, eight percent of full time. At the Executive Council meeting 
of 31 March 2008 the Grievance Committee report read in part: 
 
"Grievance Committee Report. In the absence of Professor Joffe, Professor Warhol-Down reported 
… that the joint commission regarding diversity and equity are recommending to the President and 
Provost the need for a University Ombuds office where there will be a professional ombudsperson 
who would be available for students and staff with space available for the faculty ombudsperson to 
utilize the resources." 
 
I was not able to discover, at least via the resources of the UVM web site, what had been the 
disposition of this recommendation. The faculty senate no longer has a Grievance Committee and it 
seems to me advisable to revisit the question of establishing a university-wide office for use by all 
members of the UVM community. 
 
Here is a list of what options exist at a sample of other institutions: 
 
Baylor has a University Ombudsperson 
http://www.baylor.edu/oo/index.php?id=8845 and 
http://www.baylor.edu/oo/index.php?id=8846 
 
Cornell has a University Ombudsman 
http://www.ombudsman.cornell.edu/guidelines.cfm 
 
Harvard has a University Ombudsman 
http://www.universityombudsman.harvard.edu/ombuds_help/ 
 

http://www.uvm.edu/medicine/?Page=ombuds.html
https://secure.ethicspoint.com/domain/media/en/gui/24544/index.html
http://www.baylor.edu/oo/index.php?id=8845%20
http://www.baylor.edu/oo/index.php?id=8846
http://www.ombudsman.cornell.edu/guidelines.cfm
http://www.universityombudsman.harvard.edu/ombuds_help/


Rochester Institute of Technology has an office for all members of the RIT community: 
http://www.rit.edu/ombuds/ 
 
UCBerkeley has: Faculty ombudsperson 
http://academic-senate.berkeley.edu/committees/omb/faculty-ombudsperson 
Staff Ombuds Office for some faculty (there are different categories) 
http://staffombuds.berkeley.edu/ 
one for students and postdoctoral appointees 
http://sa.berkeley.edu/ombuds 
 
UCLA has an Office of Ombuds Services 
http://www.ombuds.ucla.edu/ 
 
URI has a University Ombud, described on the faculty senate page; there are two individuals 
involved, a University Ombud appointed by the faculty senate and a student assistant to the Ombud 
nominated by the student senate or the Graduate Student Association and appointed by the 
University President. 
http://www.uri.edu/facsen/Ombud.html and 
http://www.uri.edu/facsen/Additional_UMan_Ombuds.html 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Barbara Saylor Rodgers 
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Professional Standards Committee Report to Senate May 2013 
 
The Professional Standards Committee meets as seldom as needed in the fall, that leisure giving way 
to spring labor when the committee meets weekly for most of the semester, on a rigorous schedule 
to conform to a variety of deadlines.  
 
Cases for Sabbatical Leave: According to CBA protocols, the PSC advises the Provost only in those 
cases where some difficulty or uncertainty has arisen. In Fall 2012 we reviewed no such cases.  
Cases for Reappointment, Promotion and Tenure: The PSC reviews the dossiers and evaluations 
made at the department and college/school level, advising the Provost on all decisions on second 
reappointment, promotion and tenure. Since May 2011 we have considered the following:  
BSAD 0 cases  
CALS 10 cases (1 reappointment, 2 promotion & tenure, 7 promotion)  
CAS  33 cases (8 reappointment, 10 promotion & tenure, 14 promotion, 1 initial hire with tenure)  
CEMS  7 cases (2 reappointment, 1 promotion & tenure, 4 promotion)  
CESS  6 cases (3 reappointment, 3 promotion & tenure)  
CNHS  7 cases (3 promotion & tenure, 4 promotion)  
COM  37 cases (1, reappointment, 3 promotion and tenure, 31 promotion, 2 initial hire of which 1 
with tenure)  
LIBR  2 cases (2 promotion)  
RSENR 5 cases (1 reappointment, 4 promotion)  
 
Statistics are tedious, but the work is not. We applaud our colleagues across the university for their 
energetic endeavors in teaching, advising/mentoring, research/creative production, and service. The 
remarkable range of successful accomplishments makes our committee's work highly rewarding. 
Keen intellectual engagement on the part of all elected members of the PSC is no less rewarding.  
In an effort to bring consistency and transparency in those cases where administrative hires involve 
tenure in academic units, the PSC is developing a recommendation for routine review of the 
academic credentials of all finalists for such positions. The standard greensheet process is, of course, 
followed for the successful candidate, ideally including a face-to-face meeting with the departmental 
faculty in the academic unit where the administrator will hold the rank of tenured professor.  We are 
grateful for the opportunity to have reviewed the materials available for those who were finalists in 
two searches this year—those for dean of the College of Engineering and Mathematical Sciences 
and for Provost. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Report (2012/2013) of the Research, Scholarship and 
the Creative Arts Subcommittee 

UVM Faculty Senate 
May 6, 2013 

 
Membership of the Committee: 
 
The Committee membership included Chris Burns, Kevin Chiang, Paul Deslandes, Terri Donovan, 
Richard Galbraith (Chair), Juliet Halladay, Sharon Henry, Daniel Hudson, George Osol, George 
Pinder, Rory Waterman, and Feng-Qi Zhao.  In addition, many of the meetings were attended by 
the President of the Faculty Senate, Julie Roberts, the Vice President for Research, Domenico 
Grasso, and his staff Dan Harvey and Cindy Forehand, Associate Director of the Graduate College, 
and by Ruth Farrell, Director of Sponsored Project Administration.   
 
The Committee met on 8 occasions, the first being September 6, 2012 and the last being May 16, 
2013.   
 
• Committee Meeting Dates and Name.  The Committee decided to reduce the frequency with 
which they meet from twice a month to once a month.  In addition, in an attempt to be more 
inclusive of our colleagues in the creative arts, the Committee voted to attempt to change its name 
to the Research, Scholarship and the Creative Arts Committee as opposed to the Research, 
Scholarship and Graduate Education Committee.  This of course in no way was meant to decrease 
the importance of graduate education in our mandate and its close coupling to research.  This 
motion was approved by the Executive Council and put to a faculty-wide vote by electronic ballot 
which was subsequently approved.     
 
• Transdisiplinary Research Initiative Advisory Committee (TRIAC).  This Committee, created 
of both faculty and members of the administration, was created in response to faculty feedback that 
there should be oversight of the Transdisciplinary Research Initiative and its associated spires.  The 
TRIAC held several meetings, heard updates from the Spire leadership and assisted in vetting 
various processes (e.g. Spire-associated hires).  It was the opinion of RSCA that although the TRIAC 
was initially helpful, it was not serving any useful purpose.  The Committee recommended that 
alternative methods for oversight of the Spires should be instigated (e.g. making them Centers and 
having them undergo academic review through the Faculty Senate as with any other Center).  The 
suggestion was therefore made to disband the TRIAC.  The Executive Council approved this notion 
as did the Faculty Senate at its subsequent meeting.   
 
• Seed Grants.  Domenico Grasso, VP for Research and Dean of the Graduate College, 
informed the Committee of new seed money available at the University.  The Provost office will 
contribute $200,000 and the Graduate College $100,000.  A subcommittee of RSCA and the 
Graduate Executive Council was created to establish the protocols for review and disbursement of 
these seed grants.   
 
• Research Regulations.  Beverly Wemple, Associate Professor of Geography, brought three 
research-related issues to the attention of Ruth Farrell, Associate VP of Sponsored Project 
Administration.  In all cases the issues revolved around relatively slow processes for approval for 
cost justifications to establish subcontractor status and for billing.  Ruth Farrell indicated that the 
underlying processes were required to be in compliance with federal requirements, but did 



acknowledge that the processes were sometimes less than optimal in terms of speed and that these 
processes were being improved.  It was suggested that all of research regulations and policies be 
housed in one place on-line so that they are easily accessible and understandable. 
 
• Institutional Review Board.  Kathy Fox, Associate Professor of Sociology, brought to the 
attention of Nancy Stalnaker, Administrative Services Manager of the Research Protections Office, 
several issues to do with the IRB.  One of her suggestions was that there be a Faculty Senate liaison 
to the IRB.  She was also curious to know why the names of the IRB members were not published 
and wondered if there could be greater transparency of the IRB process in general.  It was explained 
that the names are not published because the members of the IRB have generally requested that 
their names are not made public.  Another suggestion that was brought up was involvement of the 
Senate in the appointment of IRB members and a possible appeals process for IRB decisions.  
However, as the responsibility for appointment of IRB membership is the Responsible Official at 
the University and as nobody external to the IRB has any standing in terms of appeals, there was not 
a lot of enthusiasm to follow up on these suggestions.  However, it was acknowledged that a report 
on IRB activities for the proceeding academic year might be valuable to include in the end of year 
Senate processes. 
 
• Indirect Costs.  The Senate FPPC Committee expressed interest in better understanding the 
F&A distribution process as applied to each College.  In discussions with RSCA, it was agreed that 
the FPPC would continue to follow up this issue and report back both to its own membership and 
to the membership of RSCA when it was finished with its deliberations.   
 
• Arts and Humanities follow up discussion.  Following the meeting of RSCA with members 
of the Arts and Humanities Departments last year, Paul Deslandes reported back that amongst those 
faculty members who had attended it was considered to be a welcome success.  It allowed for a 
consultative process for Arts and Humanities faculty to air their concerns and offer feedback and 
suggestions to the Committee.  It was also hoped that the new REACH seed grant process would 
also improve the situation for such faculty members. There was extensive discussion about faculty 
representative of the RSCA and the fact that it is extremely rare to have a faculty member who 
represents Arts and Humanities elected to the panel.  It is true that two members from the College 
of Arts and Sciences are elected to the panel, but nevertheless it is not traditionally members from 
Arts and Humanities departments.  The alternative approach of inviting members of Arts and 
Humanities faculty to Committee meetings on a regular basis was suggested.  It was also suggested 
that such individuals be conscripted to help the Committee evaluate multidisciplinary applications 
such as are received in the Burack Lecture Series, in the Distinguished Professor Nominations, and 
in URECA! Awards.   
 
• Burack Lectures.  It was suggested that there be more concrete guidelines as to the amount 
of information that is required for each Burack application (some applications had far too much 
information and some had very skimpy supporting material).  The Committee drafted 
recommendations in this regard and sent them along to the Provost’s office.  The Committee 
addressed and ranked this year’s nominations and sent the rankings along to the Provost’s office. 
 
• Intellectual Property Policy.  Lucy Singer, General Counsel and Corine Farewell, Technology 
Commercialization, met with the Committee to discuss recent draft revisions made to the UVM 
Intellectual Property Policy.  Many of the changes revolved around distance education and revenue 
sharing from net income through commercialization.  The Committee offered several comments on 



the revised IP Policy including the fact that scholarly and artistic work at the University did not seem 
to be addressed in the IP Policy.  The suggestions of the Committee were acknowledge by Lucy 
Singer and Corine Farewell and we are awaiting a report back on how these suggestions were 
addressed or incorporated into the latest draft.  
 
• UVM Digital Repository.  Donna O’Malley, UVM Libraries, presented the idea of a new 
institutional repository at UVM devoted to the management and dissemination of digital materials 
that were created by UVM students, staff, faculty and affiliates.  After much discussion, the 
Committee opted for the name UVM Scholar Works for this new repository. 
 
• URECA! Applications.  The Committee reviewed the applications for the Spring 2013 
URECA! Awards. There were an unusually small number of applicants in 2013.  It was felt that the 
small number may have reflected the fact that students were applying to have similar projects funded 
through the Undergraduate Summer Research Awards which now see approximately 65 applications 
per year.  A subcommittee of RSCA chaired by Rory Waterman reviewed the URECA! guidelines 
and made several recommendations which were sent to the Honors College.  Subsequently Ann 
Kroll-Lerner and Abu Rizvi from the Honors College attended a meeting and there was much 
discussion of how the role of URECA! might be modified in view of the upsurgence in the 
Undergraduate Summer Research Awards Program.  They will return next year with some 
suggestions for modifications. 
 
• Distinguished Professor Nominations.  The Committee reviewed the 14 nominations that 
were presented and ranked them from 1 to 14.  These rankings were forwarded to the Provost’s 
office, along with a recommendation that there be continued efforts to diversity the pool of 
nominees in subsequent rounds. 
 
• Burack Distinguished Lecture Series.  These applications (13) will be reviewed at the RSCA’s 
last meeting on May 16, 2013. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Respectively submitted,  
Richard Galbraith 
May 6, 2013 
 
______________________ 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Student Affairs Committee (SAC) 

Annual Report to the Faculty Senate 

May 2013 

Membership of the 2012-2013 Student Affairs Committee 
Jane Alsofrom, Stephen Brown, Aaron Nichols, Scott Van Keuren, Karla Karstens, Jeffrey 
Hughes, Thomas Chittenden, Char Mehrtens, Leonard Perry, Stephen Pintauro, Jennifer 
Prue (Chair), Sally Huber, Taylor Ducharme (SGA representative). 
 

SAC 2012-2013 
Charge of the SAC 

The charge of the SAC according to the Faculty Senate bylaws stands as reviewed last 
year and reiterated at the beginning of this academic year. 

7.153 Student Affairs Committee. This committee shall have responsibility for matters 
relating to student affairs, their effect on the educational process, and the academic climate 
of the University, including items referred to in Sections 1.1d, 1.2e, 1.2f, 1.4, and 1.5. It shall 
recommend policy with respect to honors programs, remedial programs, athletics, discipline, 
health service, placement, housing, student activities, etc. It shall include among its duties in-
depth and ongoing review of University admissions and financial aid policies, including their 
relation to projected enrollments. This committee shall establish policy in matters related to 
general admissions standards and prerequisites, as referred to in Section 1.1d, and shall 
review, recommend and participate in formulation of admissions procedures. The committee 
shall establish a continuing liaison with student government groups and with all appropriate 
administrative and academic offices. 

o The SAC does have the ability to establish policies in certain matters, which 
could also include issues related to classroom conduct, student use of 
technology, and academic integrity. 

Mission of the SAC: Student Safety and Wellness  
Student Affairs Committee Mission Statement: 

To Support Awareness, Acceptance, Guidance, and Wellness of Students  
o Awareness—Faculty keeping up with the issues important to students 
o Acceptance—Promoting esteem and understanding diversity among students  
o Guidance—From the classroom code of conduct to social justice  
o Wellness—Promoting personal and community health, and developing effective 

methods to deal with student stresses and crises 

Initiatives for this year were reviewed, discussed and established at the beginning of 
the academic year and identified during the work year included: 

o Advisement Policy  
o International Student Initiative 
o High-Risk Drinking Concerns 
o Textbook Initiative 

 
 
 



• Advisement Policy 
The SAC worked actively and in coordination with the SGA and a sub-committee 
charged with drafting Advisement Policy Guidelines. The work of the sub-committee 
was to develop an Advisement Policy that outlined best practices and recommended 
guidelines. At the last SAC meeting a full draft was reviewed and additional feedback was 
provided to Brian Reed who has taken a lead on the proposal. Next steps are to include 
continued vetting with the SAC and fine-tuning of best practice recommendations to 
address advisement assignment, workload impact etc. The SAC will pick up this work in 
the fall. 

• International Student Initiative 
Based on issues raised by SGA the SAC invited Gayle Nunley to attend a meeting a 
review progress made i.e. an increase in the International student presence on campus. 
The meeting also served, as an opportunity for SAC members to provide feedback about 
faculty needs related to this initiative. 

• High-Risk Drinking Concerns 
The Sac was approached by Annie Stevens and asked to reviewed data collected on high-
risk drinking on and off campus. Annie’s office in conjunction with the Student Wellness 
Center collected data and are at the point of dissemination to the broader University 
community. The purpose of the initial meeting was: 1) to share the data 2) discuss 
dissemination strategies and 3) create a working group to discuss faculty training. At the 
conclusion of the meeting the decision was made to move the information onto the 
senate. Further discussion lead to a decision that the info be shared first at an Executive 
Committee meeting. Jen Prue and Jane Alsofrom volunteered to join a work group for 
future training discussions. 

• Textbook Initiative 
Richard Cate and SGA representatives with a draft proposal to shift textbook purchasing 
to a new model approached the SAC. The SAC provided feedback. Eventually though, 
further exploration by Richard showed a lack of collective interest in a different model. 
Students are more and more able to purchase from different suppliers. The school store 
serving as the supplier ultimately did not make sense financially for the University. 

Executive Council Issues Relevant to SAC 
Chair Prue served a communication liaison between the SAC and Executive Council and 

provided support to the Executive Council during the presidential search, online effort and 
other initiatives during the academic year. 

Subcommittees and other member assignments 
Committee to Select Senior Awards: Thomas Chittenden.  

SAC Chair for 2013-2014 
Selection of the Chair for the next academic year was discussed at our final meeting and it was 
decided that Jennifer Prue would serve as Chair. 
A significant outcome of the year’s work was that the collaboration and coordination of efforts as 
initiatives were identified.  

Respectfully submitted, 
Jennifer Prue, Senior Lecturer, Chair, Student Affairs Committee 



Ad hoc Senate Library Advisory Committee 
Report to the Faculty Senate 

Co-Chairs:  Jennifer Sisk, English 
Peter Spitzform, Bailey/Howe Library 

May, 2013 
 

Committee Members:  Alison Armstrong, Marianne Burke, Selene Colburn, John Franklin, Charles 
Goodnight, Wolfgang Mieder, Nicole Phelps, Lee Rosen, Mara Saule, Jennifer Sisk, Peter Spitzform 
 
At the Faculty Senate Meeting on October 8, 2012, a motion was passed unanimously to create an 
ad-hoc committee to be called the Senate Library Advisory Committee.  The charge as spelled out in 
the resolution to create this committee is as follows:  “The purpose of the committee will be to 
provide timely advice to the library faculty and staff on all library matters that pertain to matters of 
faculty research and scholarship and teaching in all of the University libraries. The advice is to 
include but not to be limited to aspects of: library services (reference/research, 
collections/acquisitions, and facilities) on matters such as journal and periodical and book series 
acquisitions and cancelations and on development of and changes to library physical facilities that 
impact on teaching and research collections and on teaching spaces.” 
 
After Senate leadership recruited interested faculty to the committee, it has met five times, and will 
meet once more before the end of the current semester. 
 
Much of the work of the committee has been educational in order to bring members up to speed on 
library issues.  One meeting was devoted to a comprehensive tour of Bailey/Howe Library to 
acquaint committee members with some of the challenges and opportunities the physical space 
poses.  Several meetings were devoted to introducing members to the physical configurations and 
approaches to resource management of other research libraries, as well as the particular 
characteristics of the libraries at UVM.  The group learned what it meant for qualifying libraries to 
be members of ARL (Association of Research Libraries), which has very rigorous standards for 
membership.  While the libraries’ collections at the University of Vermont are extraordinarily rich 
for an institution of our size, they are not adequate for membership in the ARL.   UVM has 
relatively few graduate programs, and the libraries’ collections are geared to support our existing 
graduate and undergraduate needs, which are necessarily less comprehensive than institutions that 
offer terminal graduate degrees in most of their programs.   
 
The committee also learned about the challenges facing academic libraries nation-wide, which 
include accommodating changing pedagogy from individual studies to group assignments, which has 
led to a dearth of group study spaces and the accompanying issue of noise as students collaborate in 
libraries.  The committee explored some of these challenges, and learned about several models 
academic libraries are turning to in an attempt to provide not only the materials and resources 
needed for today’s students and researchers, but the kinds of library spaces needed to meet changing 
needs and demands. 
 
By the time of the next Senate meeting, we hope that the Library Advisory Committee will have met 
for its last meeting of the semester to discuss issues surrounding the JSTOR project, and to resolve 
concerns about keeping journal titles in print that are duplicated in electronic format. 



The committee plans to continue consultations with libraries dean Mara Saule about ongoing 
renovations to library spaces that will impact collections, and to explore ways to raise awareness of 
library issues and advocate for university resource allocations to support library needs. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Jennifer Sisk and Peter Spitzform 
May 6, 2013 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



General Education Committee, 2012-2013 

Co-chairs: Susanmarie Harrington (English) and Charlotte Mehrtens (Geology). 

Members: Dan DeSanto (Libraries); Jane Petrillo (CDAE); Binta Colley (Education); Judith Cohen 
(Nursing); Amy Seidl (Natural Resources);  Lauck Parke (Business); Brian Reed (Associate Provost); 
Julie Roberts (Linguistics/Faculty Senate); Marc Laliberte (SGA).   

Many thanks to Ashley Clark and Mandy Russin (Faculty Senate) and Kristen Cameron (WID) for 
their excellent staff support during the year. 

This was a very productive year for the General Education Committee. This report presents 
highlights of our year. 

Creating a process for developing general education.  The committee is pleased that its working 
strategies have created a process for developing general education at UVM.  Our emphasis on 
beginning with clearly defined and useful student outcomes and an inventory of current practices in 
teaching and assessment created a strong foundation; this process has been adopted (and will be 
adapted) by other working groups addressing different general education outcomes.  This year, we 
emphasized expanding the circle of faculty involved in developing pilot efforts, and communicating 
with departments and the Senate.  Our process also emphasized researching relevant academic 
studies as well as practices as peer institutions; we are grateful to the University of Minnesota’s 
Pamela Flash for her consultation via Skype. We have provided some advice to working groups now 
addressing two other aspects of the proposed general education outcomes. 

Foundational Writing and Information Literacy. The committee’s efforts to create meaningful 
shared goals for foundational writing and information literacy culminated with the Senate’s April 
approval of a motion establishing a  Foundational Writing and Information Literacy requirement for 
all first-year, first-time students, starting Fall 2014.  The pilot set out to investigate whether it was 
possible for ENGS 1, HCOL 85/96 and CAS TAP seminars to work toward shared foundational 
goals without losing their identities.  Results of the pilot: 

• Yes, it is possible for ENGS 1, HCOL 85/86, and College of Arts and Sciences TAP 
seminars to work toward shared foundational goals without losing their unique identities  

• Active participation in course and faculty development activities are necessary for the 
shared outcomes to be translated into student experiences in courses 

• Students, faculty instructors, and additional faculty who read student work generally 
expressed a high level of satisfaction with the work and learning that resulted in the pilot 
sections . 

 
Assessment details from the pilot: 

• Student attitudes were measured by a pre- and post-course survey (John Ryan and the Office 
of Institutional Studies assisted in the design and analysis) 

• Instructor attitudes were measured by a reflective teaching portfolio and ongoing 
conversation during the year. 

• The extent to which the foundational writing and information literacy goals were manifest in 
students’ writing was measured via faculty assessment of a random sample of students’ 
complete work for the semester from each pilot section. 

 
The Senate, at its April meeting, approved a motion specifying that beginning in Fall 2014, all 
entering first-year students will take English 1, the Honors College first-year seminar, or a College of 



Arts and Sciences TAP seminar, these three different courses working to address common writing, 
critical reading, and information literacy outcomes. While the vast majority of universities have a 
first-year writing requirement, UVM's emphasis on the relationship between writing and information 
literacy is a point of distinction and innovation. A further point of distinction and innovation is the 
active role of faculty beyond English in teaching many of these courses and participating in 
developing and assessing foundational. The creation of this requirement was made possible by the 
excellent work of the Foundational Writing and Literacy Working Group, chaired by Interim 
Director of Writing Nancy Welch. In the coming year, faculty development and assessment 
initiatives will be extended beyond the pilot phase to support these faculty and promote shared 
outcomes for students across the three courses.  

Writing and Information Literacy in the Disciplines (WILD). The General Education 
Committee seeks 4 departments to participate in a pilot of a discipline-based approach to 
implementing writing and information literacy outcomes. By working with 4 departments (in a mix 
of accredited and non-accredited programs), the committee seeks to understand what it would take 
to develop an infrastructure and culture to nurture student learning in terms of writing and 
information literacy in the major.  The Provost’s Office has agreed to fund the WILD Pilot for 4 
departments in 2013-2014. 

Shared governance. This process continues to involve a high degree of cooperation and 
collaboration with the Provost’s office. 

Looking ahead: The committee anticipates another productive year as the WILD pilot gets 
underway and as the foundational writing and information literacy program begins to take shape. 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



CURRICULAR AFFAIRS COMMITTEE 
OF THE FACULTY SENATE 

ANNUAL REPORT: Fall 2012 – Spring 2013 
 

 
The Curricular Affairs Committee (CAC) of the Faculty Senate met eight times during the 2012-13 
academic year. 
 
Reviews of Proposals to Initiate, Alter or Terminate an Academic Program:   
During this academic year, the Curricular Affairs Committee (CAC) of the Faculty Senate completed 
the review of nine proposals to initiate, alter, or terminate academic programs.  
 
Completed Reviews 
 

1. Approved a proposal from the Office of the Vice President for Research to create the James M. 
Jeffords Center for Research and Policy Studies  

2. Approved a proposal for a new minor in Coaching, from the Department of Education, College 
of Education and Social Services. 

3. Approved a proposal for a new Doctor of Nursing Practice degree from the Department of 
Nursing, College of Nursing and Health Sciences.  

4. Approved a proposal for a revised Master of Science - Clinical Nurse Leader degree from the 
Department of Nursing, College of Nursing and Health Sciences.  

5. Approved a proposal to convert the RN-BS program in Nursing from and ITV to an online 
delivery mode, from the Department of Nursing, College of Nursing and Health Sciences. 

6. Approved a proposal for a revised MBA in Sustainable Entrepreneurship from the School of 
Business Administration. 

7. Approved a proposal for a new online Post-Baccalaureate Pre-Master’s Certificate of Study in 
Speech-Language Pathology, offered by the College of Nursing and Health Sciences in 
partnership with Continuing Education. 

8. Approved a proposal to reorganize the current Nuclear Medicine and Radiation Therapy 
majors, from the Department of Medical Laboratory and Radiation Sciences, College of 
Nursing and Health Sciences 

9. Approved a proposal to terminate the Canadian Studies major from the Global and Regional 
Studies Program, College of Arts and Sciences. 

 
Reviews in progress 
 

None. 
 
Other Actions 
Throughout the year a number of requests come to the CAC for deliberation. The following were 
considered this year: 
 
1. Refined UVM’s definition of a credit hour such that it is applicable to courses with an online 

delivery format. 
 



2. Approved a proposal from the Transportation Research Center to change the name of their 
Certificate of Graduate Study in Sustainable Transportation Systems and Mobility to Certificate 
of Graduate Study in Sustainable Transportation Systems and Planning. 
 

3. Approved a proposal from the College of Arts and Sciences to change the name of the 
Women’s and Gender Studies Program to the Gender, Sexuality, and Women’s Studies 
Program.  
 

4. Participated, together with representatives of the Graduate College, Research, Scholarship, and 
Creative Arts Committee, and the Provost’s Office in the drafting of policy concerning the 
approval and review of Academic Centers and Institutes. 
 

5. Collaborated with the Graduate College and the Provost’s Office to approve a cover sheet for 
Appendix A proposals.  
 

6. Collaborated with the Graduate College and the Provost’s Office to revise the Course Approval 
Process and the Course Action Form. 
 

7. Received from the Associate Dean of the Graduate College a report on NEASC approval of 
online and distance learning programs. 
 

8. At the request of the Provost’s Office, considered the current UVM “walk” policy and 
recommended its liberalization. 
 

9. Participated, together with the Provost’s Office, in implementation of the new cycle of 
Academic Program Review. 
 

10. Participated with the Associate Provost for Curricular Affairs in discussions of the concept of 
undergraduate certificates in experiential learning. 
 

11. Provided ongoing liaison with the Writing in the Disciplines program, the General Education 
committee, and the Center for Teaching and Learning. 
 

12. Provided ongoing liaison with the Academic Affairs Committee of the Student Government 
Association. 
 

13. A standing subcommittee of Curricular Affairs, the Diversity Curriculum Review Committee 
(DCRC), reviewed 27 course proposals and 22 diversity course transfer proposals this year.  
The DCRC continued its work on assessment of the diversity curriculum, developed and 
approved a retroactive diversity credit policy, received an update on diversity course capacity 
from the Registrar, and redesigned a website for the diversity requirement. 

 
 
 
Report submitted by Cathy Paris, Chair of the Curricular Affairs Committee, May 10, 2013.  
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2012-13Academic Year Report to the Faculty Senate on the UVM 
Athletics Program 

 
Robert Manning 

Professor 
Rubenstein School of Environment and Natural Resources 

UVM Faculty Athletics Representative 
 

Barbara Arel 
Associate Professor 

School Of Business Administration 
Chair, Athletics Advisory Board 

 
 
 

 This report highlights and summarizes important activities and accomplishments of 
the UVM athletics program in the 2012-1013 academic year.  The focus of the report is on 
matters that are most relevant to university faculty and the Faculty Senate.  The report was 
prepared by Robert Manning and Barbara Arel who have faculty-based oversight and 
advisory responsibilities for UVM athletics.  Robert Manning is the UVM Faculty Athletics 
Representative, appointed by the President, and responsible to UVM and the National 
Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) for oversight relating to matters of academic 
integrity and student-athlete wellbeing.  Barbara Arel is Chair of the UVM Athletic Advisory 
Board (AAB), a group of faculty, staff, students, and alumni who have broad advisory 
responsibilities to the President and the Director of Athletics. 
 
The members of the Athletics Advisory Board in 2012-13 were Barbara Arel, (chair), Robert 
Manning, Susan Lakoski (College of Medicine), Judith Shaw (College of Medicine), Patricia 
Boldwin ((Nursing and Health Sciences) and William “Chip” Mason (alumni representative). 
 

 
1. UVM student-athletes continue to perform at a high level in the classroom.  In the 

fall 2012 semester, the combined grade point average of student-athletes was 3.071.  
This was the 20th semester in a row that student-athletes attained a grade point 
average of 3.0 or better; 60% of UVM student-athletes had a GPA above 3.0 and 41 
student-athletes (10% of varsity athletes) had a GPA of 3.8 or above. Student-
athletes consistently have a higher graduation rate than the overall student body. 
UVM finished 2nd in the 2011-12 America East Academic Cup competition. America 
East is the primary athletic conference in which UVM competes.  The Academic 
Cup is presented to the member university whose student-athletes receive the highest 
collective grade point average.  UVM has won a conference-best eight Academic 
Cups, won the award seven years in a row prior to 2012 and also took home the 
award in its inaugural year (1995-96). Academic majors of UVM student-athletes 
generally reflect those of the student body as a whole.  
 

2. The AAB met with the coaches of selected teams during its monthly meetings this 
year.  Coaches were asked to describe their team philosophy, and AAB members 



followed up with questions and comments.  Much of the discussion was directed at 
the academic achievement of student-athletes and matters relating to their well-being. 

 
3. This past year, the Athletic Department (including over 400 student-athletes, 

coaches, and administrators) continued its long tradition of active service in the 
community providing over 700 hours of volunteer time.  This year’s activities were 
highlighted by school programs where various teams partnered with local schools, 
visiting regularly and developing relationships with the students.  Other community 
service activities included volunteering for Green-Up Day, Special Olympics, the 
Ronald McDonald House, sports clinics, and blood drives. 

 
4. The AAB continued to implement the “faculty engagement” initiative inaugurated 

during the 2008-09 academic year. The AAB developed a “fact sheet” (attached) on 
the UVM athletics program, and AAB members continue to deliver short reports on 
UVM’s athletic programs to their home departments, colleges and constituent 
groups. Where appropriate, faculty are offered tickets to games to support student-
athletes from their home departments and colleges.  
 
 

  



University of Vermont 
Intercollegiate Athletics Program 

 
 
 

Status:  UVM participates at the NCAA Division 1 level, the highest level of collegiate 
competition. 
 
History:  UVM has sponsored intercollegiate athletics for well over 100 years.  In the late 
1800s, the program consisted of baseball, men’s basketball, men’s tennis, and men’s track 
and field.  Beginning in the 1960s, the UVM Women’s Recreation Association began 
sponsoring several women’s intercollegiate teams that were ultimately integrated into the 
university’s program of intercollegiate athletics.  Program offerings and conference 
affiliations have evolved over the years, but intercollegiate athletics remains an important 
part of the university, encouraging excellence in athletics and academics and providing a 
common focus among students, faculty, staff, alumni, and friends in Vermont and beyond. 
 
Number of varsity sports: UVM fields varsity teams in 18 sports ( men’s and women’s 
basketball, men’s and women’s cross country running, men’s and women’s ice hockey, men’s 
and women’s lacrosse, men’s and women’s skiing, men’s and women’s soccer, men’s and 
women’s track and field, field hockey, women’s swimming). 
 
Number of student-athletes: Approximately 400 UVM students participate in 
intercollegiate athletics, of which about 60 percent receive some level of athletics-related 
scholarships. 
 
Athletic conferences:  UVM is a member of three athletic conferences: America East, 
Hockey East, and the Eastern Intercollegiate Skiing Association. 
 
Mission statement:  The intercollegiate athletics program at UVM facilitates the personal 
growth and education of young men and women through their participation in a 
comprehensive program of NCAA Division I sports. As an integral part of the university, 
the intercollegiate athletics program actively promotes equity and diversity, fosters the 
pursuit of academic and athletic excellence, and provides community enrichment. 
 
Academic integrity: UVM student-athletes consistently maintain a higher GPA and 
graduation rate than the general student body.  Student-athletes have posted a cumulative 
GPA of 3.0 or higher for the last 20 semesters, have won the America East Conference 
Academic Cup seven of the last eight years, and all teams exceed NCAA Academic Progress 
Report standards.  Academic majors of student-athletes reflect those of the overall student 
body. 
 
Academic support:  UVM offers student-athletes academic support services through the 
Department of Athletics’ Office of Student-Athlete Services that operates in conjunction 
with the UVM Learning Cooperative and student support personnel in academic units.  
Student-athletes participate in a Life Skills program that includes a mandatory course for all 
first year student-athletes emphasizing academic excellence, personal and career 
development, and community service.    



 
Student governance:  The Student-Athlete Advisory Council (SAAC) provides a means of 
communication between student-athletes and the administration of the Athletics 
Department.  The UVM Student-Athlete Code of Conduct, signed each year by all student-
athletes, codifies expectations in the areas of athletic excellence, academic integrity, 
sportsmanship, and citizenship in the campus and larger communities. 
 
Community service:  The Athletics Department encourages community participation for 
all student-athletes and personnel.  During the 2012-13 academic year, over 400 student-
athletes, coaches, and staff were involved in service activities benefiting UVM, Burlington, 
the state, and beyond.  Activities range widely, including Special Olympics, Green Up Day, 
sports clinics, blood drives, and fund-raising for cancer research. 
 
Benefits of intercollegiate athletics program:  UVM’s intercollegiate athletics program 
encourages excellence in athletics, academic success, health, and personal development 
among its participants.  Competitive success is a source of recognition and pride for the 
student body, faculty, staff, alumni, and Vermont, and this contributes to the university’s 
initiatives in student recruitment, fundraising, “branding” of UVM, and Vermont relations.   
 
Faculty/staff/student/alumni involvement:  Faculty, staff, students, and alumni can 
become involved in athletics through the Athletic Advisory Board, SAAC (noted above), and 
attending athletic events.  
 
Tickets to athletic events:  Tickets are required for men’s and women’s hockey, men’s and 
women’s basketball, men’s and women’s soccer, and men’s and women’s lacrosse.  UVM 
students receive free tickets to all home athletic events.  The Ticket Office is located on the 
balcony at the main entrance to Patrick Gymnasium, or call 656-4410. 
 
Budget:  The FY ’13 budget for UVM intercollegiate athletics, physical education, and 
recreation is $17.1M, and this includes salaries, benefits, scholarships, and operating funds.  
Most of the budget ($12.8M) is derived from a combination of ticket sales, fundraising, 
marketing, student fees, and university financial aid. 
 
More information:  For more information on UVM’s intercollegiate athletics program, 
please visit https://www.uvm.edu/athletics or call 656-3075. 
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ABSTRACT	
  
Proposal	
  to	
  Revise	
  the	
  Masters	
  in	
  Business	
  Administration	
  (MBA):	
  

From	
  General	
  Management	
  to	
  Sustainable	
  Entrepreneurship	
  
	
  

The	
  School	
  of	
  Business	
  Administration	
  under	
  Dean	
  Sanjay	
  Sharma	
  is	
  proposing	
  a	
  revision	
  of	
  its	
  Masters	
  
of	
  Business	
  Administration	
  (MBA)	
  program.	
  The	
  revised	
  program	
  will	
  be	
  directed	
  by	
  Associate	
  Professor	
  

William	
  Cats-­‐Baril	
  and	
  will	
  include	
  a	
  majority	
  of	
  the	
  current	
  faculty	
  of	
  the	
  Business	
  School.	
  The	
  revised	
  
curriculum,	
  based	
  on	
  UVM’s	
  strategic	
  priorities	
  and	
  strengths	
  and	
  the	
  reputation	
  of	
  the	
  State	
  of	
  

Vermont,	
  will	
  be	
  focused	
  on	
  Sustainable	
  Entrepreneurship.	
  	
  

Rationale:	
  The	
  MBA	
  program	
  at	
  UVM	
  has	
  been,	
  for	
  the	
  last	
  30	
  years,	
  a	
  General	
  Management	
  program	
  
designed	
  to	
  serve	
  a	
  part-­‐time	
  student	
  population.	
  Over	
  the	
  last	
  decade,	
  corporate	
  relocations	
  and	
  
restructuring	
  shrunk	
  the	
  number	
  of	
  local	
  in-­‐career	
  applicants.	
  Over	
  the	
  last	
  few	
  years,	
  applications	
  to	
  

traditional	
  2-­‐year	
  MBA	
  programs	
  have	
  dropped	
  across	
  the	
  country	
  by	
  as	
  much	
  as	
  25%	
  but	
  the	
  number	
  of	
  
applications	
  to	
  our	
  MBA	
  program	
  fell	
  by	
  almost	
  50%.	
  The	
  quality	
  of	
  participants	
  as	
  measured	
  by	
  the	
  
average	
  GMAT	
  scores	
  of	
  the	
  admitted	
  students	
  dropped	
  by	
  13%	
  during	
  the	
  same	
  period.	
  	
  	
  

The	
  drop	
  in	
  enrollment	
  and	
  in	
  quality	
  of	
  the	
  applicant	
  pool,	
  the	
  national	
  trends,	
  and	
  the	
  fact	
  that	
  the	
  

program	
  had	
  not	
  undergone	
  a	
  review	
  of	
  the	
  curriculum	
  in	
  three	
  decades	
  were	
  the	
  main	
  motivations	
  to	
  
rethink	
  the	
  purpose	
  and	
  objective	
  of	
  the	
  MBA	
  program.	
  An	
  interest	
  from	
  alumni,	
  donors,	
  and	
  the	
  
Administration	
  to	
  see	
  the	
  program	
  rank	
  nationally	
  encouraged	
  a	
  bold	
  redesign	
  of	
  the	
  program	
  rather	
  

than	
  an	
  incremental	
  improvement	
  and	
  peripheral	
  refreshing	
  of	
  the	
  program.	
  Basically,	
  the	
  consensus	
  
was	
  that	
  the	
  MBA	
  program	
  needed	
  a	
  whole	
  new	
  face,	
  not	
  just	
  a	
  facelift.	
  

Though	
  the	
  basic	
  philosophic	
  goals	
  of	
  the	
  MBA	
  program	
  remain	
  unchanged	
  -­‐-­‐	
  	
  (1)	
  to	
  provide	
  excellent	
  
opportunities	
  for	
  our	
  graduates	
  to	
  successfully	
  compete	
  for	
  meaningful	
  professional	
  employment;	
  (2)	
  	
  to	
  

offer	
  a	
  strategically	
  coherent	
  and	
  attractive	
  program;	
  and,	
  (3)	
  to	
  utilize	
  faculty	
  resources	
  to	
  build	
  depth	
  
and	
  distinction	
  in	
  areas	
  of	
  strategic	
  focus	
  -­‐-­‐	
  	
  the	
  proposed	
  revision	
  of	
  the	
  MBA	
  program,	
  with	
  its	
  
thematic	
  emphasis	
  on	
  Sustainability	
  and	
  Entrepreneurship,	
  better	
  matches	
  the	
  School’s	
  mission	
  than	
  

the	
  prior	
  general	
  management-­‐based	
  program.	
  Also,	
  the	
  proposed	
  revision	
  is	
  more	
  in	
  line	
  the	
  most	
  
recent	
  University	
  priorities	
  emphasizing	
  environmental	
  issues	
  and	
  the	
  recruitment	
  of	
  international	
  and	
  
graduate	
  students.	
  

Process:	
  In	
  2011,	
  the	
  process	
  of	
  curriculum	
  redesign	
  started	
  with	
  a	
  series	
  of	
  interviews	
  and	
  surveys	
  of	
  

alumni,	
  current	
  students,	
  and	
  local	
  business	
  leaders	
  to	
  understand	
  how	
  the	
  School	
  of	
  Business	
  was	
  
perceived	
  and	
  a	
  systematic	
  benchmarking	
  of	
  programs	
  of	
  peer	
  and	
  aspirational	
  institutions	
  was	
  done.	
  
The	
  conclusion	
  was	
  that	
  the	
  current	
  BSAD	
  program	
  is	
  not	
  distinctive	
  and	
  that	
  we	
  were	
  not	
  currently	
  

leveraging	
  the	
  strengths	
  of	
  the	
  broader	
  UVM	
  community	
  and	
  colleges.	
  We	
  also	
  heard	
  that	
  alumni	
  want	
  
their	
  donations	
  of	
  time	
  and	
  money	
  to	
  be	
  invested	
  wisely	
  and	
  are	
  waiting	
  for	
  better	
  evidence	
  that	
  we	
  can	
  
create	
  a	
  program	
  that	
  will	
  be	
  distinctive	
  and	
  distinguished	
  to	
  get	
  involved.	
  	
  	
  The	
  decision	
  was	
  made	
  to	
  

drop	
  the	
  general	
  management	
  curriculum	
  and	
  concentrate	
  on	
  a	
  niche	
  that	
  we	
  could	
  enter	
  with	
  
credibility	
  and	
  achieve	
  distinction.	
  	
  The	
  revised	
  	
  curriculum	
  on	
  “Sustainable	
  Entrepreneurship”	
  was	
  put	
  
up	
  for	
  a	
  vote	
  in	
  September	
  of	
  2012	
  and	
  the	
  Faculty	
  of	
  the	
  Business	
  School	
  voted	
  28-­‐0	
  (no	
  abstentions)	
  to	
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approve	
  the	
  revised	
  MBA	
  program.	
  	
  In	
  November	
  2012,	
  the	
  Executive	
  Committee	
  of	
  the	
  Graduate	
  
College	
  also	
  voted	
  unanimously	
  in	
  favor	
  of	
  the	
  revision.	
  

Program	
  Description:	
  The	
  revised	
  program	
  consists	
  of	
  a	
  curriculum	
  based	
  on	
  three	
  pedagogical	
  axis	
  –	
  

knowing	
  (classroom	
  learning),	
  doing	
  (project-­‐driven	
  learning),	
  and	
  being	
  (value	
  alignment,	
  self-­‐
knowledge,	
  and	
  reflection).	
  The	
  School	
  will	
  educate	
  students	
  to	
  graduate	
  with	
  leadership	
  abilities,	
  
communication	
  skills,	
  and	
  a	
  coherence	
  of	
  values	
  that	
  aligns	
  creation	
  of	
  value	
  with	
  respect	
  for	
  a	
  variety	
  of	
  

constituencies	
  across	
  the	
  economic,	
  social,	
  environmental,	
  and	
  political	
  spheres.	
  	
  	
  

Some	
  of	
  the	
  characteristics	
  that	
  we	
  believe	
  will	
  make	
  our	
  new	
  MBA	
  program	
  distinctive	
  include	
  the	
  
following:	
  Sustainability	
  will	
  be	
  built	
  into	
  the	
  foundation	
  of	
  the	
  program	
  and	
  not	
  just	
  “pasted	
  over;”	
  the	
  
program’s	
  curriculum	
  will	
  begin	
  by	
  teaching	
  students	
  how	
  to	
  start	
  a	
  sustainable	
  enterprise,	
  how	
  to	
  

manage	
  the	
  enterprise	
  as	
  it	
  grows,	
  and	
  then	
  how	
  to	
  invest	
  in	
  its	
  sustainability—its	
  long	
  term	
  viability;	
  to	
  
create	
  coherence	
  across	
  functional	
  areas,	
  the	
  program	
  design	
  includes	
  teaching	
  from	
  a	
  set	
  of	
  common	
  
cases	
  will	
  allow	
  the	
  discussion	
  of	
  sustainability	
  from	
  different	
  functional	
  perspectives;	
  business	
  cases	
  will	
  

draw	
  upon	
  the	
  experiences	
  of	
  business	
  leaders	
  and	
  successful	
  entrepreneurs	
  who	
  will	
  serve	
  as	
  guest	
  
speakers	
  and	
  co-­‐teachers	
  on	
  a	
  regular	
  basis;	
  there	
  will	
  be	
  a	
  set	
  of	
  fully	
  integrated	
  hands-­‐on	
  activities	
  led	
  
by	
  practitioners;	
  finally,	
  a	
  number	
  of	
  courses	
  will	
  be	
  offered	
  by	
  faculty	
  from	
  UVM’s	
  world-­‐renowned	
  

Gund	
  Institute	
  and	
  the	
  Rubenstein	
  School	
  of	
  Environment	
  and	
  Natural	
  Resources	
  and	
  by	
  the	
  faculty	
  of	
  
the	
  Vermont	
  Law	
  School,	
  one	
  the	
  leading	
  environmental	
  law	
  programs	
  in	
  the	
  country.	
  

The	
  program	
  will	
  be	
  delivered	
  on	
  a	
  twelve-­‐month	
  calendar.	
  It	
  is	
  a	
  full-­‐time,	
  lock-­‐step	
  program	
  –	
  there	
  
will	
  be	
  no	
  electives	
  or	
  concentrations	
  -­‐-­‐	
  and	
  consists	
  of	
  45	
  credits	
  divided	
  into	
  the	
  following	
  

components:	
  four	
  9-­‐credit,	
  eight-­‐week	
  modules	
  (2	
  in	
  the	
  Fall	
  semester;	
  2	
  in	
  the	
  Spring	
  semester);	
  a	
  3-­‐
credit	
  online	
  preparatory	
  course;	
  a	
  one	
  1-­‐credit	
  practicum	
  during	
  the	
  January	
  term;	
  one	
  3-­‐credit	
  

practicum	
  during	
  the	
  summer;	
  and	
  a	
  2-­‐credit	
  two-­‐week	
  capstone	
  course.	
  	
  	
  

We	
  are	
  targeting	
  a	
  cohort	
  of	
  55	
  students.	
  Based	
  on	
  market	
  analysis	
  and	
  our	
  best	
  estimates,	
  we	
  foresee	
  a	
  
cohort	
  made	
  of	
  45	
  out-­‐of-­‐state	
  and	
  10	
  in-­‐state	
  students.	
  Of	
  the	
  45	
  out-­‐of-­‐state	
  students,	
  we	
  are	
  
planning	
  on	
  attracting	
  25	
  international	
  students.	
  

The	
  proposed	
  curriculum	
  will	
  be	
  delivered	
  with	
  the	
  existing	
  faculty	
  at	
  the	
  School	
  of	
  Business	
  in	
  

collaboration	
  with	
  other	
  units	
  on	
  campus.	
  Eighteen	
  members	
  of	
  the	
  Business	
  faculty	
  and	
  two	
  members	
  
of	
  the	
  Rubenstein	
  School	
  and	
  the	
  Gund	
  Institute	
  have	
  expressed	
  a	
  desire	
  to	
  teach	
  in	
  the	
  program	
  and	
  
have	
  submitted	
  syllabi	
  for	
  every	
  course	
  in	
  the	
  proposed	
  program.	
  	
  

Evidence	
  of	
  Demand	
  for	
  the	
  Program:	
  UVM’s	
  MBA	
  program	
  is	
  the	
  only	
  AACSB	
  accredited	
  program	
  in	
  

Vermont.	
  We	
  will	
  continue	
  to	
  offer	
  a	
  rigorous	
  curriculum	
  that	
  uniquely	
  serves	
  Vermont.	
  	
  We	
  have	
  
presented	
  our	
  proposed	
  program	
  to	
  local	
  entrepreneurs	
  and	
  government	
  officials	
  to	
  universal	
  approval	
  
and	
  enthusiasm.	
  	
  The	
  feedback	
  that	
  we	
  have	
  received	
  in	
  a	
  couple	
  of	
  focus	
  group	
  sessions	
  is	
  that	
  our	
  

proposed	
  program	
  will	
  address	
  the	
  needs	
  of	
  the	
  relatively	
  large	
  community	
  of	
  entrepreneurs	
  and	
  small	
  
businesses	
  in	
  Vermont	
  and	
  will	
  offer	
  a	
  program	
  that	
  is	
  unique	
  and	
  distinctive	
  in	
  the	
  State	
  and	
  coherent	
  
and	
  aligned	
  with	
  its	
  economic	
  values.	
  It	
  is	
  also	
  relevant	
  to	
  note	
  that	
  while	
  the	
  number	
  of	
  applications	
  to	
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2-­‐year,	
  general	
  management	
  MBA	
  programs	
  have	
  been	
  dropping	
  across	
  the	
  country,	
  the	
  number	
  of	
  
applicants	
  to	
  one-­‐year,	
  specialized	
  programs	
  has	
  been	
  increasing.	
  

Though	
  the	
  MBA	
  program	
  is	
  basically	
  a	
  self-­‐contained	
  program	
  -­‐-­‐	
  MBA	
  students	
  do	
  not	
  interact	
  with	
  

other	
  units	
  on	
  campus	
  or	
  take	
  courses	
  on	
  a	
  regular	
  basis	
  from	
  other	
  units	
  on	
  campus	
  -­‐-­‐	
  we	
  have	
  
informed	
  other	
  units	
  on	
  campus	
  that	
  will	
  be	
  impacted	
  directly	
  by	
  the	
  proposed	
  change	
  in	
  curriculum.	
  
For	
  example,	
  the	
  proposed	
  MBA	
  program	
  will	
  not	
  be	
  able	
  to	
  accommodate	
  part-­‐time	
  students.	
  

Individuals	
  interested	
  in	
  a	
  part-­‐time	
  program	
  	
  –	
  5	
  or	
  6	
  individuals	
  	
  per	
  year	
  from	
  the	
  immediate	
  
community	
  plus	
  2	
  or	
  3	
  UVM	
  employees	
  per	
  year	
  –	
  will	
  not	
  be	
  able	
  to	
  get	
  an	
  MBA	
  from	
  UVM’	
  s	
  School	
  of	
  
Business	
  anymore.	
  Though	
  these	
  students	
  may	
  opt	
  to	
  apply	
  to	
  our	
  new	
  full-­‐time	
  program,	
  some	
  may	
  

decide	
  to	
  apply	
  to	
  other	
  local	
  colleges	
  (e.g.	
  Champlain	
  College)	
  or	
  decide	
  on	
  an	
  online	
  alternative.	
  	
  

In	
  conclusion,	
  the	
  proposed	
  curriculum	
  targets	
  a	
  clearly	
  defined	
  strategic	
  niche.	
  We	
  believe	
  that	
  we	
  
have	
  created	
  a	
  distinctive	
  program	
  that	
  has	
  a	
  unique	
  competitive	
  positioning	
  amongst	
  other	
  MBA	
  
programs	
  in	
  the	
  country	
  and	
  around	
  the	
  world.	
  The	
  proposed	
  changes	
  address	
  perceived	
  deficiencies	
  

(e.g.,	
  the	
  program	
  is	
  too	
  general)	
  while	
  maintaining	
  perceived	
  strengths	
  (e.g.,	
  small	
  class	
  size,	
  excellent	
  
teaching,	
  “green”	
  state;	
  strong	
  alliances	
  with	
  very	
  credible	
  partners).	
  Finally,	
  the	
  proposed	
  curriculum	
  is	
  
in-­‐line	
  with	
  three	
  of	
  the	
  most	
  important	
  strategic	
  priorities	
  of	
  the	
  University	
  of	
  Vermont:	
  increasing	
  

graduate	
  enrollment,	
  focusing	
  on	
  environmental	
  issues,	
  and	
  increasing	
  the	
  number	
  of	
  international	
  
students	
  on	
  campus.	
  

Proposed	
  Start	
  Date:	
  The	
  proposed	
  launch	
  date	
  for	
  the	
  new	
  program	
  is	
  Fall	
  2014.	
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SLP Post Bac Pre-Masters Certificate 

ONLINE POST BACCALAUREATE PRE-MASTERS CERTIFICATE OF STUDY IN 

SPEECH LANGUAGE PATHOLOGY   

ABSTRACT  

The proposed Online Post Baccalaureate Pre-Masters Certificate of Study in Speech-Language 

Pathology is for individuals who intend to apply for a Masters Degree in Communication 

Sciences and Disorders, thus gaining important knowledge and qualifications in speech-language 

pathology, a field with excellent employment prospects including an expected growth rate of 

23% over the next decade (Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2012). The proposed certificate provides 

an organized pathway to completing the 6 prerequisite courses required for applying to graduate 

school for the approximately 23% of applicants whose undergraduate degrees are from other 

fields (CAPCSD, 2009). The program would be offered in partnership between Continuing 

Education and the Department of Communication Sciences & Disorders. Four of the six required 

prerequisite courses for the graduate program in Communication Sciences and Disorders (CSD) 

are contained in the previously-approved Post Baccalaureate Speech-Language Pathology 

Assistant (SLP-A) Certificate.  The proposed pre-masters certificate would not replace this 

current course sequence for school-based SLP-As that has been offered through the Division of 

Continuing Education (CE) and the Department of Communication Sciences & Disorders (CSD) 

since 2004. It would represent another option for individuals who prefer a master’s degree over 

the SLP-A certificate. One particular strength of the proposed Post Baccalaureate Pre-Masters 

Certificate is that it incorporates currently available coursework. The certificate courses are 

appropriate for working individuals from similar roles – such as speech-language pathology 

assistants, special educators, or K-12 classroom teachers – who hold a baccalaureate degree and 

wish to continue their education in an allied field. The courses would also serve students who 

have completed a bachelor’s degree in a related field, such as linguistics, sociology, etc., who 

decide to pursue graduate education in a profession with brighter employment prospects, such as 

speech-language pathology. 

Several trends have contributed to the ongoing national shortage of SLPs. The increase in 

children with communication disorders has resulted from higher survival rates of premature 

infants and infants with neurodevelopmental syndromes as well as increases in children being 

diagnosed with autism, a social communication disorder. As a result, awareness of the 

importance of early and ongoing intensive, high-quality services for these populations has grown 

markedly. These trends have strained school systems’ resources and intensified the need for 

training and preparation of SLPs and individuals to assist SLPs (SLP assistants or SLP-As) in 

schools. At the same time, survival rates of persons who have experienced strokes, head injuries, 

and other types of medical trauma have also improved, as have the life expectancies of 

Americans. Improved strategies for the assessment and treatment of swallowing disorders have 

expanded demands for specialists in this area as well, as has the advent of more sophisticated 

technologies for augmentative and alternative communication. As a result, hospitals, nursing 

facilities, and other institutions as well as school systems are not only hiring more personnel 

themselves but also contracting these specialty services at an expanding rate (American Speech-
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Language Hearing Association, ND; Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2012). 

These two certificate programs (the existing SLP-A program and the proposed Pre-Master’s 

prerequisite program) have a common goal of addressing the shortage of qualified speech-

language pathology personnel; the graduates of these programs will support each other as well as 

the institutions in which they work and the many people with communication disorders they will 

serve. For example, the ongoing national shortage of SLPs impedes the use of support personnel 

as ASHA guidelines and state licensure laws state that no one can employ a speech-language 

pathology assistant (SLP-A) without an SLP as supervisor. Addressing the shortage of SLPs will 

help districts to fully support children with communication disorders and their families and will 

address school district requirements in No Child Left Behind and the Individuals with 

Disabilities Education Act (IDEA), by increasing the number of SLPs who can provide both 

direct services to these children and supervision of SLP-As who provide such services. 

 

In addition to the satisfaction of improving the communication skills of persons in need and 

filling employment gaps in the U.S., another benefit to obtaining a masters degree is that of 

career and salary advancement.  SLP’s earn upwards of $32.71 per hour ($66,920 per year), as 

compared to an SLP-A salary of $31,782 per year according to the 2012-13 Occupational 

Outlook Handbook of the Bureau of Labor and Statistics. As a result, SLP-As as well as 

underemployed bachelor’s-level college graduates from other fields are likely to be financially 

motivated to progress in their careers by obtaining their master’s degrees and becoming SLPs. 

Even if they do not intend to apply for an SLP master’s program, students working in schools 

can use the certificate to improve their retention and employment opportunities in school 

settings, with their course work counting for professional development, as all courses proposed 

for the certificate receive University credit. 

 

With the entire SLP Pre-Masters certificate offered online, this UVM program has a national 

reach. Positioning the Pre-Masters certificate as a potential path into the CSD graduate program 

will increase its appeal even further. Thus, this online program would be a logical next step for 

many individuals contemplating a master’s degree.  

 

Although only 4 of the 6 prerequisites required for a master’s in CSD are contained in the 

existing SLP-A certificate, the other two are already offered regularly online as well as in 

conjunction with the undergraduate CSD major. Furthermore, all prerequisites will be available 

online, creating opportunities for SLP-A post-baccalaureate students to take the remaining 

prerequisite courses as well if they wish to do so.  

 

Other comparable pre-masters programs do exist. Nationally, there are online post baccalaureate 

programs offered by LaSalle University, Idaho State University, University of Colorado at 

Boulder, Utah State University and 8 others, with 7 universities offering complete online Masters 

degree programs. In spite of these programs, we have already seen interest in the pre-masters 

sequence with minimal advertising. Prospective students will be selected through an admissions 

process described in the proposal.  

Approval and endorsement of the program by the Provost and the Curricular Affairs Committee 



                                                                     

3 
SLP Post Bac Pre-Masters Certificate 

will give the University of Vermont the opportunity to address a professional need with an 

educational offering. The financial and organizational costs will be minimal because the 

Department of Communication Sciences & Disorders in the College of Nursing and Health 

Sciences at the University of Vermont is already offering the SLP-A certificate program in 

collaboration with the Division of Continuing Education; thus, the necessary coursework is 

already in place. In addition, organizational and advisory needs associated with the proposed 

SLP post baccalaureate certificate program can be met by the existing SLP-A program 

coordinator, Kate Ross, MS, CCC-SLP. 
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